

				HALE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of Hale Parish Council Meeting held at 7.30 pm on Monday 5 December 2016 in Hale Village Hall, Hatchet Green, Hale

Present: 
Cllr Lucas– Chairman, Cllrs Aitken-Sykes, Hartas, Harrington, and Templeton

In attendance:
Ms S Plumb – Clerk
Mr S Whitmarsh – Tree Warden
Mr J Mangan – candidate for the Casual Vacancy
Mr S Hickman – candidate for the Casual Vacancy

1   To receive apologies for absence – none.

2   To receive any Declarations of Interest – Cllr Templeton declared an interest in item 4, a matter he is raising as a member of the public.

3   To consider and approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 1 November 2016 - the Minutes of the meeting were read, approved by all and signed by the Chairman. 

4   To receive any matters raised by members of the public – Mr Templeton invited HPC to become a Member of a proposed Community Land Trust in Hale.  It was agreed by all to deal with this matter as the last item on the agenda.  Cllrs agreed to deal with tree related matters next.
  
5   To receive a report from theTree Warden –
· Trees by the hall – see 17 below.
· Trees at Mole End – see 17 below.
· The Tree Warden has carried out a risk assessment of all trees on land for which HPC has responsibility and provided a report.  No trees are of major concern. All trees will be monitored annually.  The tree in the cemetery is in a poor condition and will be considered as part of the general cemetery review.  It presents no danger.
· Application to fell/thin the trees on Hale Purlieu – no comment on this given work that he does for and with the National Trust.
· Application 16/1208 – Cuckoo Wicket:  Prune 1x ash and 1x oak. No objection.
· Generally – as indicated on the planning course attended the NFNPA is unlikely to refuse an application for reasonable work to a tree with a TPO or within a conservation area.

Mr S Hickman arrived – 7.38pm.

6    To consider the quotes for the works to the trees next to the Village Hall and to appoint a contractor – the Clerk obtained 3 quotes as follows:

i. New Forest District Council (NFDC)			£336.98
ii. The Tree Menders					£340.00 plus VAT
iii. Active Tree Care					£500.00 plus VAT
Members discussed all quotes and noted the car park is particularly busy at school arrival and leaving times as well as lunchtime.  Cllr Hartas proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Harrington and therefore RESOLVED: to appoint NFDC to carry out the work.  All agreed.  It carried out the survey and is competitive on price.

7    To receive written applications for the office of Parish Councillor and to co-opt a candidate to fill the existing vacancy- two candidate submitted written applications considered by Cllrs in advance of the meeting:
· Mr Sloan Hickman – declared an interest in the Village Green.
· Mr John Mangan.
Both candidates gave a brief outline of why they wish to join HPC, what they bring to the role and answered Members questions.  

Mr Hickman, Mr Mangan and Mr Whitmarsh left the meeting – 8.10pm

Cllr Lucas proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Aitken-Sykes and therefore RESOLVED: that under the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960, the public and representatives of the press and broadcast media (none present) be excluded from the meeting during this part of the consideration of the casual vacancy as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest because of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted. All agreed.
A confidential discussion took place regarding the two candidates.
The meeting was reopened to the public and press (none in attendance).  Cllr Aitken-Sykes proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Templeton and therefore RESOLVED: that Mr Hickman be nominated as a candidate for the casual vacancy.  Cllr Hartas proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Harrington and therefore RESOLVED: that Mr Mangan be nominated as a candidate for the casual vacancy.  Mr Mangan was elected to HPC.  Cllr Lucas expressed HPC’s thanks to both candidates, both of whom were excellent.

8   To approve the draft budget for 2017/18 – the draft budget for 2017/18 includes a provision of £1,000 for work to the cemetery, a £500 and £300 reserve for future work to the car park and 2019 election costs respectively.  Cllrs reviewed applications for funding from Victim Care and Revitalise but decided neither was of direct benefit to a number of residents of Hale.  Consideration was given to the reserve to carry forward at the end of 2018, estimated at approximately two thirds of annual expenditure.  The budget for 2018/19 will be reviewed in the light of the Parish Plan.  Cllr Templeton proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Lucas and therefore RESOLVED: to approve the 2017/18 budget as drafted.  All agreed.

9    To set the precept for 2017/18 – in the light of the budget discussions Cllr Aitken-Sykes proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Harrington and therefore RESOLVED: to set a precept of £9,579.  All agreed. This is a £595 overall increase on the 2016/17 precept and represents a 5% increase or £1.75 per annum payment to a Band D household.

10   To consider the running and maintenance of the cemetery including the contract for 2017 –  Cllrs considered the Clerk’s report on the cemetery.  Before making decisions in relation to any improvements Cllrs wish to include the cemetery as part of the Parish Plan questionnaire.  In the meantime, quotes will be sought by the Clerk for the routine maintenance contract for 2017.

11   To approve the application for an additional inscription on the memorial of Mr George Harrison – Cllr Hartas proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Harrington and therefore RESOLVED: that the additional words to be added to the memorial of George Harrison (plot 11c) be approved.  All agreed.

12   To consider the arrangements for the Annual Parish Assembly on 25 April 2017 – a discussion took place as to matters for the agenda, possible speakers and a thank you to the former Chairman at the 2017 Annual Parish Assembly.

13   To consider the New Forest District Council Planning Service Review 2016 and agree a response – after discussion Cllrs decided not to submit a response to the review.

14   To approve the Equality & Diversity Policy – the draft policy was discussed and various amendments suggested.  The Clerk will prepare a revised draft.

15   To review the arrangements for the administration of the payroll – the Clerk will investigate bringing the administration of the payroll in house

16   To receive a report from County/District Cllr Heron – Cllr Heron was not present and no written report had been received.

17  To receive the Clerk’s report - 
1. Mole End Trees - The trees have been pruned by the Lengthsman using additional Hale time.  
2. Lengthsman - The Lengthsman visited Hale on 7 November. He will mend the bench near Tethering Grove when he attends to the dragons teeth.  All other work was successfully completed. The Lengthsman’s next visit is 6 February 2017.
3. Replacement of Dragons Teeth near the Hall - The posts have been delivered. The Lengthsman will install them in the week of 20 December.   
4. .Gov email addresses -  All Members now have these.  
5. Land Registry application - The application to register title to Hatchet Green has been rejected by the Land Registry. It suggests title to the land may remain elsewhere. This is to be investigated further.  For the time being HPC will continue to maintain and take responsibility for the Green. The £30 fee has been refunded.
6. Footpath Workshop - Cllr Harrington has registered for the footpath workshop run by HCC Countrywide Access Team.
7. CiLCA - The Clerk has completed the work needed for Unit One of CiLCA and will now register for the qualification. There is the one year to complete and submit all the work.  The next CiLCA training day is 23 January 2017.
8. Training - The Clerk attended a useful HALC course on Local Council Finance. 
18    To receive a report from the Parish Plan working party – Cllr Lucas advised that there have been 2 meetings of the working party which is well advanced with a draft questionnaire to be sent to parishioners in 2017.


19  Correspondence
i. A parishioner re tyre tracks on the Green – Cllrs have seen the tyre tracks but do not know the source.  Little that can be done unless someone is seen driving on the Green.
ii. A parishioner re lights at the school – resolved.
iii. A parishioner re animal death near Turf Hill – the Clerk will contact Hants County Council regarding animal deaths on this road.

20   To consider any matter referred by the Planning Committee – none.

21   To receive a report from Councillors on meetings attended including:
Cllr Aitken-Sykes – Western Escarpment Conservation Area Steering Group Meeting – unable to attend. The group continues to work towards protecting the verges in the Forest.
Cllr Harrington – New Forest Consultative Panel – unable to attend
Cllr Templeton – NW Quadrant Parish Meeting – reported on planning requirements, Countryside Access grants, an update on the Local Plan Review for the National Park, the possible effect of Brexit and the VIP project.

22  To consider and approve the following payments –
05.12.16   SLCC annual membership                    			£ 93.00	
05.12.16	   Cemetery water rates		    			£  0.10
05.12.16   SLCC (CiLCA registration)		      			£250.00
05.12.16	   HALC (Local Council Finance course)  			£ 90.00
05.12.16   Fordingbridge Town Council  (printing and copying)	£ 36.90
05.12.16   S Plumb  (increased salary back pay)			£ 42.44
05.12.16	   S Plumb (Clerk’s expenses)				£ 23.31
05.12.16   Forestry Commission (dragons teeth)			£140.00
19.12.16	   Data Protection Registration renewal			£ 35.00	
24.12.16   Clerk Salary                     		      			£370.00

Cllr Aitken-Sykes proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Lucas and therefore RESOLVED: that the above payments be approved.  All agreed.  

23   To consider in principle HPC’s membership of a Community Land Trust - see 4 above.  Cllr Templeton remained in the room to present the proposal as a parishioner.  He did not take part in Cllr discussions or vote on the resolution.  It is very early stages and no detail is yet available.  The Community Land Trust would aim to build affordable housing in the village to the benefit of parishioners.  Cllr Lucas proposed and it was seconded by Cllr Hartas and therefore RESOLVED: that in principle HPC supports the concept of becoming a member of a Community Land Trust in Hale but would need more information, once available, before joining.  All agreed.

Cllr Hartas left the meeting – 10.10 pm

24  To approve the accounts for November 2016 and to record the bank balances- Approved.

25  Any other business – Cllr Harrington has reviewed Hants County Council footpath cutting list for 2017.  The Clerk will update HCC.  
The Clerk – a parishioner has cleared Bridleway 17 where adjacent to their property.



26  To note the date of the next meeting is Tuesday 10 January 2017 at 7.30pm at Hale Village Hall


There being no further business to discuss the Meeting closed at 10.20pm



Signed:                                              				Date:   10 January 2017
Chairman



Clerk:  Sue Plumb, 5 Blue Valley Mews, Fordingbridge, Hants, SP6 1FB
07717 851694   01425 654252   hpcclerk@gmail.com	


